
SCOTTISH ATHLETICS OFFICIALS COMMISSION

Minutes of Meeting

Held at Scottish Athletics, The Gyle, Edinburgh
On 25th November 2015
Present

Margaret Brown (Convenor)

 
Margaret Ann MacLachlan (Vice Convenor)

Brenda Stephen(Secretary)


Leslie Roy
Rob Dalziel (Officials’Coordinator)

Alistair Aitchison 

Liz Wilder




Dave Biggin

Joyce Rammell
Ann Carter
Shona Malcolm
Margaret McInally
Alasdhair Love  (Events Manager)
Marjory Cook

Kenny Marshall





1. Apologies: Mike Forrest, Nigel Holl
2. Chairman’s Opening Remarks
The Chairman thanked all for their continued time and commitment at meetings.  Huge thanks go to members, especially Discipline Heads, for their hard work and support once again during the 2015 season, to Rob Dalziel for introducing successfully the new electronic availability link and to the new Events Team for so ably stepping up to ensure a high level of support to all officials part-way through the year.
The Scottish Athletics Annual Awards/Dinner took place on Saturday 31st October at the Hilton, Glasgow.  It was once again a very enjoyable and well supported event generally with our two Officials’ Awards presented to :-

Angus Cameron (Raymond Hutchison Trophy for Services to Officiating)

and 

Pam Auckland(Official of the year)

also noted runners up

Joyce Wighton (Official of the Year)

and 

Bob Carter (R H Trophy) also Bob achieved runner up Lifetime Achievement Award at UKA 2015 event 
3. Matters Arising from minutes of meeting of 19th August 2015.
Page 3:- Alistair commented on the successful outcome of Shona’s contact with UKA re Level 3 Track course.
4. Chairman’s Report
The purpose of this report is to highlight in advance updates and provide information to the Commission on what has transpired since the previous meeting.  I am aware the amount of time taken up at the start of our meetings on the Convenor report tends to be too lengthy and thus the remainder of the agenda is rushed and leaves little time for other items of discussion.  It is the intention to highlight a few things from the report so there will be opportunities for all to raise issues and ask questions.

Scottish Athletics AGM Update

SA Annual General Meeting at end of September 2015 accepted and approved the updated Articles of Association which includes the Officials’ Commission.  This means that from September 2016 the roles of Convenor and Secretary will be confirmed at the SA AGM.  The Commission will still hold an AGM in May 2016 as previously to confirm their position within SA providing a full explanation and understanding of what this means for the future.

On the basis that the SA AGM had accepted and welcomed the Commission the Convenor was invited to attend the formal Board Meeting which took place in November along with the other three Commission Convenors.  This will afford the Officials’ Commission the opportunity of involvement and participation in the future development within Scottish Athletics.  Included in this report, where relevant and appropriate to Officials’ Commission, are comments from the Board Meeting.  It is the intention to continue to do this for future Commission meetings.

UKMC (UK Members’ Council) – Senior Officials’ Representative

Following the Commission’s previous meeting Wendy Haxell was re-appointed to the above position for a term of four years.  As one of Wendy’s key responsibilities is –

To create an environment for dialogue and discussion and to build relationships with key personnel in England, Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales

It is the intention of the Commission to invite her to Scotland for an informal discussion early in the new year.
*At the meeting Leslie Roy was able to confirm that she had talked to Wendy and invited her at a date to be arranged.  

UK Peer Groups Update & Election Results

As the Commission was aware three key Scottish Peer Group members were due to stand down in 2015 – Jim Callander (Track), Mike Forrest (PF), Dave Biggin (Starting).  Following discussion with the Discipline Heads nominees were provided and all members of the Discipline Management Groups had the opportunity to rank those names submitted.  As a result the new Peer Group members appointed are shown below:

Field

Joy Alexander

Photofinish
Cameron Lindsay

Starting

Alan Bell

Timekeeper
Steve Baldwin

Track

Chris Haxell

For information the Peer Group members for 2015-2016 are as follows (Peer Group Leader in Bold):

Field

Dean Williams, Darryl Quinn, Joy Alexander

PH

Alison Jordan, Dave Vidler, Cameron Lindsay

Starting

Gordon Staines, Clive Young, Alan Bell

Timekeeping
Alan Vincent, Kevin Johns, Steve Baldwin

Track

Linda Turner, Terry Bailey, Chris Haxell

UKA Indoor Televised & Domestic Events 2016

All will be fully aware that availability returns had to be made and submitted for the above events in 2016.  TRNG allocations are due to take place on the weekend of Saturday/Sunday 28 & 29 November 2015 in Birmingham.  An update from the Convenor will follow.

Rule Changes – 1 April 2016

As previously aware UKA will be operating under ONE Rule Book from 1 April 2016 – in the main IAAF Rules with some UKA amendments which will be highlighted throughout the book rather than within separate Appendices.  

Several changes had been proposed but it is indicated that these are mainly of wording, formatting and do not affect substance.

One Rule Change affecting Track & Field relates to the maximum time allowed for a T&F competition held under a UKA permit which will be 8 hours unless a separate group of officials is provided.  This in effect means –

“The 8 hours is the competition time from the time of the first event to the scheduled finish time of the last event.”
Summer 2015 DeBriefing Meeting

A Track and Field Debrief/Planning for 2016 meeting took place on 14 October.  The meeting was chaired by Ally Love and the agenda created following consultation by those in attendance.  The notes generated by Ally after the meeting are available on-line for viewing.  

With regards to moving forward it was agreed that the Events Manager should attend future allocation meetings and timetabling meetings.  It is also the intention of the Events Team to hold a pre-season meeting for all appointed NTDs and Meeting Managers to define their roles at SA Championship events.

Ally will welcome any questions Commission members might have from the de-briefing meeting.

Winter 2015 Championship Allocations

Allocation meetings took place at The Gyle on Wednesday 4 November to identify all officials for the winter 2015 indoor events.  This is the first time using the new system put in place by Rob Dalziel.  Main thoughts are that the new method of gathering availability information from Officials has gone quite well with perhaps a couple of ‘tweaks’ identified for the future.  Thoughts and questions will be welcomed by Rob at the Commission meeting.

Convenor’s first attendance at UKA allocation meeting is due to take place on the weekend of Saturday/Sunday 28 & 29 November.  Further update will be available following the meeting.  

Meeting with SA Officials’ Development & Training Manager 

Convenor and Shona Malcolm, along with Dave Biggin, met in advance of Commission meeting to compile update regarding progress with recruitment and training issues.

SA held a ‘Club Leaders’ Conference at the end of October 2015 and on hearing about the format of this event the Convenor suggests that involvement of the Commission might be hugely advantageous in encouraging club helpers to progress their officiating experience.  Shona, had previously had an input to this in 2014 and intends to seek advice from the Commission re the benefits of involvement for the 2016 event.  

For the winter 2015 events it is recommended that L1 officials (possible club helpers & volunteers) should be invited to ‘walk round’ with a named person and spend some time within each Discipline.  It is recommended by the RRR Group that Super Teams would be an appropriate event to trial this.

It is planned that at the pre-season meeting of Chief Officials convened by Ally Love should be asked to encourage Referees/Chiefs to welcome all ‘lower level’ officials/helpers.

Officials’ Newsletter

Convenor is very pleased to note the increased frequency of newsletters due in no small part to Commission Secretary (Brenda Stephen) amiably assisted by Sue Gyford (SA Office).  It is great to have articles/comments from a variety of sources and all members are asked to make a small contribution at some time. 

The success of the newsletter is such that other Commissions (namely XC & RR) are asking for a small space perhaps for photos and/or brief articles and it is recommended that the Commission Secretary make contact with the Convenors to obtain these.

Commission Game Plan

Convenor would welcome ideas from all members in order to ‘up’ our game plan for the future, particularly with reference to recruitment.  Feeling that the Commission has neglected certain areas over recent times and if the CG Legacy is to continue it has become crucial, especially in relation to recruitment and continued improvements in carrying out duties allocated, to identify potential development areas.

This is a ‘work in progress’ and discussion on this item will continue.

Officials’ Conference 2016

Currently progressing and Ann Carter will provide Commission with more details.  It is intended to seek some funding from SA for the Conference, however, members may recall CEO Nigel Holl at the previous meeting suggesting that funding may be more of a possibility if certain questions can be answered.  For example –

What is the purpose of the Conference?

What does the Commission hope the Conference with achieve?

What objectives have been identified?

What are the benefits likely to be for all officials attending?

The above questions need to be answered prior to seeking funding from SA.  Commission must address these as early as possible.

5. Education and Training (Report from Shona Malcolm)
Endurance Level 2 Tutors Course arranged for 14th February 2016 at the Emirates.
Courses Run

Level 2 Track (9) and Field (9) at Meadowmill

Level 2 Track (14) , Field(15) and Health and Safety(14) at Dumfries

Assistant Officials (21) at Saltcoats

*I am working on a 6 months calendar on Education and Training to be viewed online soon.  This would include course information and other relevant official help. There are already possible dates.

Aberdeen has intimated intention to run a weekend of Courses in Jan/Feb – linked to Open Graded dates.

Inverness are hoping to organise courses in Track, Field, Timekeeping and Photofinish in February

5 clubs have approached asking for courses.

*A Facilities Course at Grangemouth was run by UKA – most stadia (although not all) took the opportunity to attend.

*I attended UKA Education Sub Group in August and another meeting is imminent.

I was able to get agreement on a one off arrangement to hold a Track Level 3course in Scotland.  The same tutor will deliver the course at Birmingham.  A date will be arranged soon.

*There is to be a rewriting carried out on all Level 2 Course and this should be carried out between the 20th Dec and 16th Jan.  Course outcomes would be identified.  People have already been allocated to this task including myself as part of a three man Field group.  Tutor Training would follow in March/April with a much more rigorous effort to ensure quality of delivery.  The online Health and Safety course is apparently ‘nearly’ ready to go.
*Race Walking Course is also ready.

Many Commission Members expressed the importance of stadia being able to organise a robust maintenance programme.  Ally is in contact with the Emirates to ensure that facility is working well.  Liz commended the work done by the Carters and others in visiting stadia to provide training on maintenance and setting out of sites.  It was suggested that a checklist for all meetings was available to stadia (but more importantly looked at and adhered to). 
Ally Love brought to the attention of the Commission that he is organising an opportunity to look at building a database using Meet Manager – he has added details to the November Newsletter.

6. Track & Field Officials’ Coordinator’s Report (Rob Dalziel)

Winter Availability Returns

Had to be sent out twice, the original contained all dates for the winter season, then had to resend the Scottish Championships Events as these were changed after UK dates released.

*By the closing date I'd received 155 returns to the original form and 134 for the Championship update.

*I'm aware of 2 officials who say they made returns that I did not receive; most reported that the online form was simple to use, and sped up the process.

*Allocations now received from all disciplines - Master copy of spreadsheet attached

Trinity Data-base update

As of 23rd November 2015, there are:-

· 627 Scottish Officials on Trinity 

· 123 have no Disclosure date recorded

· 102 have Disclosure checks out of date

Leaving

· 402 appropriately checked

41 officials have no email address recorded on Trinity

Changes for Summer 2016 Availability Form

· First and Surname to be entered separately

· All returns successfully submitted will receive confirmation email 

Have started work on form and now looking to receive all dates for Summer 2016.
Discussion took place on the need to include regular volunteers (particularly those who have helped in admin) to be included when availability is sent out.  Shona, Rob and Ally volunteered to look at best way to ensure this.
7. Recruitment, Retention and Rewards Sub Group (Report Dave Biggin)
Meeting on Wednesday 18th November 2015.  Caledonia House Edinburgh. 10.15 -12.30.

D. Biggin ( Chair),  S. Malcolm ( scottishathletics) Secretary,  M. Brown (Chair of  Officials Commission).

· This group exists to recruit more officials for athletics meetings organised by scottishathletics.
· This second meeting was to review the existing Action Plan strands and progress them as appropriate.

· 139 Officials kindly offered availability this winter.

Officials’ newsletter site. This is a facility we have not previously used and we aim to ask all officials to attempt to recruit another official! The face to face approach we feel has the greatest potential and we will provide information on possible Roles, Attractions and  officiating opportunities throughout the year. We will offer viewing visits, training opportunities and the popular ‘walkrounds’ at events.

Scottishathletics web site.  Shona continues to review and update this as the first point of contact for any spontaneous interest and contains all information necessary for new interest.

Course attendees will be emailed the two availability lists to provide opportunities to view or even, perhaps, ‘assist’ in some capacity at events. We trust that licensed officials not selected for events will understand that such  opportunities given to  potential new  officials to  ‘assist’ will not be meant to neglect them, but simply to attract people to officiating. The importance of retaining  ‘Course attendees’ was recognised.

· Club Development Officers.  They continue to promote officiating as an attractive progression to club members or parents.

· Recruitment posters will be displayed at as many arenas as possible and within event programmes. These will contain contact information and officiating attractions.

· Business cards will continue to be used to give a permanent record of any personal approach and discussion by officials with spectators at events and will contain contact details, as previously.

· Any officials with ideas not currently being developed are invited to inform us of them.

Next meeting 9th December at 10.00am

*Leslie mentioned the problem of paperwork being a deterrent to recruitment and advancement. Hope that mentor system in Scotland helps here, but always going to be an issue. 

8. Discipline Heads’ Reports.
Track – (Report from Alistair Aitchison)
Officials

8 Level 2c officials presently progressing to Level 3.

3 Level 2b officials progressing to Level 2c and assuming reports from Senior and Age Group Championships are OK 4 of them will be applying for Level 2c soon.

5 Level 2a officials progressing to Level 2b.

IMO

Andy Law and Margaret-Ann MacLachlan have been removed for the 2016 IMO list leaving seven still on the list.  No explanation for this has been forthcoming.

I did suggest the names of others who the Track Peer Group considered worthy of inclusion on the list but there were no appointments to the IMO from this list

Meeting Managers Report from East District  Championships

The report included reference to problems which arose regarding the setting out of Hurdles and the apportioning of blame.
I am not unhappy about this as it raises several issues:

· Do we really expect track officials with a dislocated shoulder, an injured/dislocated shoulder or aged over 80 to be handling/setting out hurdles? When does this become a Health & Safety issue?

· The necessity for a full technical team? There were no less field officials at the East Districts this year than there was in 2014.

· Is it still practical to hold separate East & West District Championships?

· What are we paying for when stadia are booked for SAL Championships? In 2014 SAL paid £2,400 to Fife Council for the use of Pitreavie. That included the services of 4 ground staff who were never to be found. Some of the equipment used at the championships had to be borrowed from Pitreavie AC. What did SAL do about it?  The Events Manager of the time was not even interested. 
Discussion established that the re-instatement of the Districts came with an understanding that Clubs and officials were to work together to ensure the running of these events.  Though not known to a number of members of the Commission, structures were in place which seemed to work at the West and North Districts, but appear to have been less successful in the East.  It is hoped that best practice can be shared for next time.  It was made clear that though often ground staff will help if approached in the right manner it is not necessarily part of their remit.

It was suggested that these issues were raised with Track and Field Commission by Kenny Marshall.

Field – (Report by Joyce Rammell)
Another three Scottish Field Judges have been included in the 2016 IMO list, adding to the paltry eight we had in 2015. Well done to them.

We have submitted credentials to the UK Peer Group in respect of two field judges for upgrading to L3 and hopefully both will be successful

Three L2Cs are currently continuing their journey towards L3.

We have upgraded a number of officials to L2A, 2B and 2C this year and are continuing to try to have as many judges active at championship level as possible upgraded to L2B and above in advance of the new grade numbering system arriving in 2016.

The numbers making themselves available for championships in 2016 have been very good and a number of people have unfortunately been placed on a reserve list for some events. We have been able to offer the Admin team a good selection of experienced people this year. It is always difficult to leave willing judges with free championship weekends.

We had a large number of attendees at a recent L2 Field course in Dumfries with most also taking the Track and Health & Safety modules as well. It is hoped with local mentoring initially that some of them may continue to L2A fairly quickly and be encouraged to step up to championships in future.

Again the work of allocating judges to championships has been complicated with late changes to the timetable. Rob’s new online availability system seems to be working well for most
Administration. –
Margaret McInally expressed her gratitude to the disciplines, who had made officials available for admin duties.  She was also keen to point out that the need for volunteers to fill some post was still vital.  As previously mentioned she was keen to find a way to ensure that volunteers were included in Availability Information.

Starter / Marksman – (Report from Dave Biggin)
At the September peer group   election, Alastair Thomson was appointed to the Starter and Starters’ assistants   Peer group with this appointment applying until 30th September 2018. Congratulations Alastair and thanks to the other candidate who offered their services and to all who voted.

Our thanks go to Angus as he finishes this second term within the  group for the work he has done for the group over the last three years. 

We also congratulate him on being presented with the well deserved 

 ‘Raymond Hutchison Trophy for Services to Officiating’ at the recent scottishathletics Awards Dinner. 

Up levelling- The progression to 2C of one official is imminent and two 2a officials moving to 2b is presently being assisted. 

The developments  trialled in the summer to the  existing the blue card protocol have been agreed and  have already been kindly circulated to Track officials by Alistair Aitchison and our officials will receive it very soon with our other winter Generic documentation.  All officials involved with this process will  thus be aware of the developments for the winter season, and pleasingly, feedback was very positive about them.

Can we confirm the previous discussion with Margaret that all start list changes will this winter be communicated to the Track referee and photofinish  from the Call room, thus negating the need for starters’ assistants communicating ‘start list’ changes?

We acknowledge the clarification of Appendix A2 whereby no more than eight athletes can be in an 800m race starting off the curve.

Ally Love has bought a replacement speaker battery returning our total to 4 and thanks for this.

The electronic system of offering winter availability seemed to work well and only suffered its’ complication because of date changes by others. 

An  experienced  senior official, who recently attended hospital for treatment for ‘sun damage’ to an ear and scalp, was found to have further areas of damage to their scalp which were immediately treated . ‘Wearing headgear which also protects your ears’ was recommended by the professionals!  Sharing to all officials the possibility of similar damage would be a good idea!  Via the newsletter perhaps?

Timekeepers/Photo Finish- (Report from Mike Forrest)
Janice Macfarlane’s confirmed appointment as Level 2A represents a milestone for photo-finish – in that she has moved direct from being a volunteer at Glasgow Commonwealth Games 2014 to being an active licenced UKA official. Thanks to Liz Wilder, and others, for the efforts with GCG volunteers and their continual involvement in various ways with athletics in Scotland.

The indoor season puts considerable pressure on photo-finish & timekeeping in that to staff many of the events put on at Emirates requires two full teams – straight and circular. This demand has been met in the past by “robbing” Timekeeping of key personnel to the detriment of the discipline.  Volunteering individuals as first time/inexperienced operators is counterproductive, as an experienced PF team member is then required to instruct and mentor. Beginners make mistakes and major meetings are not the place for such activity. There are a number of meetings both at Emirates and elsewhere where such training can be done. It is intended to adopt this approach at Grangemouth Indoor OGM this winter. Photo-finish is not limited those with a track officiating background – as both Joyce Rammell and Neill Allan can testify. Interested individuals should contact Mike Forrest.

There is an increasing demand for officials with IT skills. The use of Hytek Meet Manager, linking in on-site WiFi, printers and access to the Internet as well as photo-finish, was the working practice at the end of the 2015 season. At present the technical support for such activity is coming almost solely from photo-finish – putting increased pressure on a limited resource.  We need to expand this base, and it is not exclusive to photo-finish – any official who is IT literate is welcome.

At our discussions over Meeting Management at the Allocations meeting earlier this month I was unaware of who had attended the UKCA CMA course. I subsequently learned that at least three Scottish officials level 3 attended the 2015 course in October, and others in previous years. To complete the CMA award requires experience at management on at least two occasions at an appropriate level meeting (Section D UKA Rules). Scottish representation on management at major British Athletic meetings is fairly sparse. Should we be doing something?
Format and Election of Peer Groups

An initial discussion took place to give each Discipline Head a chance to detail the arrangements within their own discipline. (Mike Forrest was not present)  It was interesting to hear of the different set ups, which had evolved.  Further discussion and development is likely to follow.

9. Service to Members  (Report from Ann Carter)
Ann arranged a meeting with her subgroup and was able to circulate a proposed itinerary for a Conference.  They are working on a date in September 2016 and Ann shared quotes and venue ideas with the Commission.  Ann is also working on plans for another Curry night on the evening of the 5th March 2016.  The current plan would be to charge £5 a head and to secure a contribution from Scottishathletics to cover approximately £7 per head.  Nigel Holl would be approached.
*Margaret Brown circulated a sheet which addressed the question of Reasons for the Conference.  Nigel at the last Commission meeting had expressed the view that this should be the driving force being any successful conference and opened up more possibilities for funding.  A short discussion took place. Ann agreed to look at these with her subgroup.  Under AOB the possibility of fund raising was brought up.
See AOB – Information on accommodation and catering (Events Manager)
10. Facilities Report from Liz Wilder
Hunters Hill – 2nd stage funding
Emirates – possible transfer of Pole Vault and High Jump equipment to Tollcross when used for training purposes with them returned when needed for competition.

Greenfaulds High School – Liz involved in some modifications in Track plans.

Caird Park – new surface

Crownpoint – good track, but problems with any ancillary accommodation still makes competition there problematic.
11.Health & Safety Report
Health and Safety training continues both face to face and electronically. 

The training seems to be well received and encouraging candidate participation in my opinion is just as important as the content. 

My understanding is that in the future this course will be available in the form of e-training, so I will take some interest in the evaluation.

Incident Reports

There have been a couple of incidents which have warranted further investigation over the summer months therefore can I take this opportunity  as a gentle reminder to all officials to be aware of  the inherent risk within our sport and the need for a careful assessment of same. 

Not only does the equipment has to be“ fit for purpose “ the officials/ volunteers have to be made aware of their contribution to the event and selection of teams and duties should be considered.
Ally is keen to have a Does and Don’ts List ready for the Warm Up Area at the Emirates.  Margaret Ann said she was happy to liaise on this.

12 Track & Field Representative’s Report. 
Kenny asked for any feedback on the offer in the Availability List to work only morning or afternoon at the Open.  *Rob was able to confirm that most officials had chosen to work the full day but that a small number had taken up the offer.  
Kenny agreed to get back to the Track and Field Commission the issues surrounding the Districts (discussed in Track Report).
13. Road Running & Cross Country. 
The 2 Championships went well.  The use of Chip Timing (after a little teething trouble) worked at both.  East District – numbers were up greatly on previous years.  Marjory made mention of the Endurance course now available.  The Relays held at Cumbernauld recorded the highest number of athletes finishing ever
AOCB
· Margaret Ann asked that Trinity Checklist for NTD/ Meeting Managers was circulated for ratification by the Commission .  This was actioned by email on the following day by the secretary.
· Dave led a short discussion on the position of Level 3 officials and their access to appointments to UKA matches if they are not on the IMO list.  Everyone expressed their concerns and appreciated the flaws in the system.  Representation will continue at all possible levels, but there is no easy solution.  New Level 3s will have some scope for appointments in their first two years, but our experienced Level 3s are undoubtedly ill served by the current arrangements.

· Shona passed round books and memorabilia brought to her by Alex McGregor which belonged to an ex-president of Scottish Athletics (Andrew Ross Scott).  She was looking for suggestions for a suitable place to display these.  The Commission members will pursue this.

· Leslie has approached Wendy Haxell (see Chairman’s Report)

· Margaret Brown referred to the wonderful legacy left by Toni Ireland which has helped fund Conferences in the past and wondered   if perhaps there were people in our ranks who might like to contribute in a similar manner.
· Shona extended the discussion into funding of Official Events (Conference) by suggesting we look at money raising venture such as raffles.  (Ally sent an offer of a possible raffle prize from scottishathletics on the next day)
· Ally was able to confirm that accommodation would be available for all officials who required it at the Holiday Inn, Strathclyde (B & B).  Those who did not satisfy the criteria for accommodation through scottishathletics could request it at a cost of £30.30.
· Ally also asked for thoughts on meal options for Championships – personal preference were expressed by some and Ally will take these on board in the impossible task of pleasing everyone.
NEXT COMMISSION MEETING –

***Proposed Next Commission Meeting – Wednesday 9th March 2016
Allocations Meeting – proposed to be held at scottishathletics Edinburgh – Wednesday 17th February2016
Brenda Stephen (November 2016)


